






Executive Summary 
Preliminary PUD - SCS Sunset Estates 

February 8, 2022 

Proposal: S.C. Swiderski, LLC is petitioning the City to approve a Planned Unit 
Development (PUD) for a 26-unit apartment project. The subject site is located at 827 N 
8th Ave; parcel # 281-62-05000208, which is currently contains Sunset Elementary 
School. The project consists of two 8-unit buildings, a 6-unit building and a 4-unit building. 
All units will have an attached garage. 

Last year, the City worked cooperatively with the Sturgeon Bay School District in issuing 
a Request for Proposal (RFP) for both of the Sunset School parcels. Phillips Development 
LLC was chosen for the school parking lot south of Erie St, and the City Council chose to 
work with S.C. Swiderski, LLC on developing the main school site. 

PUD Required: Planned Unit Developments are special zoning districts in which the 
allowed uses and district requirements are unique to, and based upon, the specific 
development proposal. PUD's allow for flexibility of development requirements, but also 
require a greater degree of scrutiny by the City prior to approval. Section 20.24 of the 
Zoning Chapter requires that this development proposal be approved via the PUD 
process since the number of residential units exceed 24 total units and since the existing 
zoning classification would not allow for multiple-family residential. No deviations of the 
general zoning code have been requested. During the Preliminary review process a public 
hearing is to occur which is scheduled for February 16, 2022 following a presentation 
from the applicant. 

Existing Conditions: The subject site is zoned Single Family Residential (R-2) and 
contains 2.762 acres of land. The property fronts on Delaware St, N 8th Ave, and Erie St. 
Portions of the street frontage are designated as no parking allowed due to school bus 
loading zones. The site contains the existing Sunset School Building and a playground 
area. There are also several small accessory buildings and a chain-link fence surrounding 
the back half of the property. 

The property is surrounding by Single-Family dwellings on all sides except for the VFW 
clubhouse to the north and multi-family dwellings toward the southwest. The zoning is R-
2 on three side with PUD and Multiple-Family Residential (R-4) toward the south. 

Comprehensive Plan: The Comprehensive Plan's Future Land Use Map identifies this 
site for Higher Density Residential Use. The Comp Plan describes this category" as 
intended for a variety of residential units but ins primarily comprised of multi-family 
housing (3+ unit buildings), usually developed at a density of 12.4 units per acre". Either 
an R-3 or R-4 zoning district would be the most applicable. The City recognizes that there 
is a housing shortage within City and County areas based on housing studies and 
Employer and Citizen feedback. The city should continue to pursue and support housing 
developments of all types address shortages and the needs of everyone. 

Site Plan and Design Considerations: The following is a summary of the major site and 
design issues: 
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